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DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

April 7, 2004
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, April 7, 2004.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Robert Muller; Mayor Pro Tem Brant Murray; Comr. Anna Sadler

Comr. Wayne Gray; Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Webb Fuller; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Kim Kenny; Ralph Barile; Kevin Zorc; Wayne Byrum; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Courtney Gallop; Albert Grimm; Shirley Grimm; Kevin Schwartz; Dave Masters; Marie Bridgers; Ernest Bridgers; Charles O'Neill; Ralph Buxton; Brian Cauthren; John DeLucia; Elaine Smith; Bill Owen; David Parrot; Camille Lawrence; Harry Thompson; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

Mayor Muller called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. followed by a moment of silent meditation and the pledge of allegiance.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – ALBERT GRIMM
Albert Grimm; Nags Head Pond resident; spoke representing the Nags Head Pond Property Owner's Association; he wanted to bring attention to a problem in his neighborhood of the lack of peace and quiet - the main disturbance is Kelly's Restaurant; many calls have been made to the Nags Head Police who are limited by the Town’s existing noise ordinance which refers to noise decibel level; despite assurances from Kelly's Restaurant’s owner that things would be different, the problem still exists, the situation improves at times but is still a sporadic problem; feels that the present noise ordinance needs to be revised; he asked the Board to consider revising the ordinance and removing the "decibel" requirement so that some other type of approach would make the noise from Kelly's a violation; he thanked the Board for the opportunity to speak and for their consideration.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – ERNEST BRIDGERS

Ernest Bridgers; property owner in South Nags Head; asked the Board to revisit the issue of the South Nags Head drainage ditch; he is aware it is a NC DOT issue to clean out the ditches and he would like to offer a potential solution; he has had extensive experience serving on stormwater management committees – local and state-wide; he is representing a group from South Nags Head that would like the Board to consider a stormwater utility fee and the creation of a special tax district in South Nags Head where there are approximately 700 houses that are affected; an informal referendum for mailing to property owners could be done to see if others are in favor of this type of solution; he wants this to be an on-going solution and not a one-time solution; Mayor Muller questioned if the special tax district would apply just to the stormwater utility district as stormwater issues are not limited to South Nags Head; Mayor Muller thanked Mr. Bridgers for coming forward with a possible solution. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE – CHARLIE O’NEILL

Charlie O'Neill; property owner on Colony South Drive in South Nags Head; he expressed his concern about the drainage ditch in South Nags Head – concerns he has had since it was first constructed; this is the first time he has heard of a potential solution and is in support of Mr. Bridgers’ idea of a special tax district.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced Audience Response closed at 9:20 a.m.

Mayor Muller suggested and received the Board’s concurrence to bring forward both issues that were brought up during Audience Response (Kelly’s Restaurant noise and the possible creation of a special tax district in South Nags Head to collect monthly stormwater fees) later in today’s meeting under his agenda. 

WELCOME TO DEPUTY DEPARTMENT HEADS

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Muller welcomed the deputy department heads that were sitting in for their respective Department Heads who were away attending a National Hurricane Conference:  Ralph Barile, Deputy Public Works Director attending for Dave Clark; Kim Kenny, Deputy Finance Officer attending for Rhonda Sommer; Wayne Byrum, Deputy Police Chief attending for Charlie Cameron; and Kevin Zorc, Fire Marshal, attending for Deputy Fire Chief Butch Osborne.

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES
Deputy Fire Chief Kevin Zorc introduced James Moseman who began work for the Town in the Public Safety Department – Fire Division – as Firefighter on March 29, 2004.

Deputy Finance Officer Kim Kenny introduced Joyce Dietrich who began work for the Town in Administration as Customer Service Clerk/Cashier on April 5, 2004.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #9 to FY 03/04 Budget

-
Consideration of tax refunds

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Consideration of updates to Town Clerk job description

-
Consideration of amendments to Consolidated Fee Schedule

-
Request for public hearing to consider citizen comment on Capital Improvement Program Requests for Fiscal Years 2004/2005 through 2008/2009
-
Request for public hearing to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-454(b)(2) and Sections 18-56 and 18-71 of the Town Code to address the site plan submittal schedule and the preliminary plat submittal schedule
-
Request for public hearing to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-255 of the Town Code to address increased lighting for bank canopies

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler which passed unanimously.

A copy of Budget Adjustment #9, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The memo from the Tax Collector dated March 25, 2004, concerning tax refunds, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Dare County has included in their most recent tax adjustment report refunds for 1998 – 2003 for a Nags Head property that was apparently over-charged taxes for the years in question.  The house is a two bedroom, one bath property that was treated as a three bedroom, one and a half bath for assessment purposes.  This resulted in an overvaluation of $2300.  

'There are two statutes that could apply to this issue.  The first is NCGS 105-325 (a)(6) which states that a change in assessment due to new facts is only good for a refund of the current year taxes.  The current year (2003) tax would be $8.69 on the reduction in valuation.

'The second possibly applicable statute would be NCGS 105-381 which authorizes a release or refund when the tax was imposed through clerical error, when the tax was illegal, or when the tax was levied for an illegal purpose.  An applicable situation would allow for a refund of the past five years taxes upon written demand.  Based on this statute the appropriate five years would be 1999 – 2003 for a refund of $42.07.  Please note that we can find nothing within the statute to allow the refund of 1998 taxes and that no written request has been made to the Town (nor to Dare County).

'We have not been able to ascertain with any certainty which of the previously mentioned statutes is most applicable to this situation.  It is our impression that this falls closer to the latter category of clerical error and as such request your approval to refund five years worth of previously paid taxes on this parcel in the amount of $42.07 contingent upon the required receipt of a written request from the taxpayer.

'It is our intention to note for the record that this is not a precedent setting action, but rather the best solution we can identify with this particular fact pattern and the number of unanswered questions.  
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A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

A copy of the Town Clerk job description, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”. 

The memo from Carolyn Morris dated March 30, 2004, concerning the Consolidated Fee Schedule, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Staff’s goal is to include all fees required by the Town in the Consolidated Fee Schedule for consistency and for ease of use by staff and the general public. 

'Attached please find an amended Consolidated Fee Schedule for your review which incorporates the following requested modifications:

'Taxicab driver initial fee – Add $50 for fingerprint processing

Modify taxicab driver initial fee to include existing $15 application processing fee with the addition of $50 for fingerprint processing for total taxicab driver initial fee of $65.  The fingerprint processing fee is required in order to forward fingerprints to the State for analysis.  Renewal fees for taxicab drivers to remain at existing $7.50 for application processing. 

'Massage Therapy business application fee – Add $50 for fingerprint processing

Modify massage therapy business application fee to include existing $100 application processing fee with the addition of $50 for fingerprint processing.  The fingerprint processing fee is required in order to forward fingerprints to the State for analysis.

'Private docks water impact fee – Housekeeping – fee already in effect

This is a housekeeping request.  Add the private docks water impact fee (same as single family residential water impact fee) to the Consolidated Fee Schedule.  Fee was approved by the Board of Commissioners in January 2000. 

'Copy fee – Decrease from .25/page to .15/page

State Statute GS 132-6.2 directs that the fee for an uncertified copy be based on the actual cost of making the copy; "actual cost" is defined as "direct, chargeable costs related to the reproduction of a public record …"

'Staff is requesting a reduction from the existing fee of .25/page to .15/page based on the maintenance cost of the Administration copier plus the cost of paper."
PUBLIC HEARINGS 

PUBLIC HEARING to consider a site plan/vested right application for a proposed BB&T bank at 105 Seachase Drive

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated April 1, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"PROJECT DESCRIPTION:  Albemarle Engineering, representing William and Maureen Blakemore, has submitted the attached site plan/vested right application for the construction of a 3,855 square-foot bank with an attached drive-through canopy and depository. The 1.13-acre site is located at the southwest quadrant of the Seachase Drive-US 158 intersection. The site is unimproved at this time and is located in the Village Commercial 1 District within the SPD-C Zoning District. The western boundary of the site abuts the Blakemore medical practice.

'Financial institutions are a permitted use in the Village Commercial 1 district however the site plan will undergo a public hearing with the Board of Commissioners since the applicant opted to submit the site plan as a vested right application (vesting preserves the approval of the site plan for 2 years affording an applicant 2 years to begin construction.)

'The Town engineer has approved internal site circulation, and site ingress and egress. Lot coverage complies with the applicable sections of the Zoning Ordinance as shown on the site plan. Fire protection issues have been addressed. Final approval of stormwater management plans for the site is required prior to issuance of a building permit. Setbacks, vegetation preservation, lighting, and buffers comply with the applicable sections of the Zoning Ordinance.  Any signage shown on the building at this stage is illustrative only and subject to separate reviews and permits.

'Remaining Issues:

'Seachase Drive:

The site plan proposes an entrance to the site from the north side of existing Seachase Drive, including a cut in the town-owned landscaped traffic Island.  In staff’s opinion the island cut-through is not considered necessary and should not be approved. The Public Safety Director also recommends against the planned island cut-through.  Chief Cameron has commented that traffic flow within this portion of Seachase can be confusing to motorists and in his opinion the proposed island cut may worsen driver confusion in this area.  Staff fully agrees and maintains that the Town and the State Department of Transportation have invested heavily in the design, appearance, and maintenance of the traffic island and that slicing and regrading the island would essentially destroy its function.  Staff has strongly recommended that the applicant explore other alternatives for entering the site that do not impact the landscaped traffic island (such as tying into Dr. Blakemore’s parking lot to the west to avoid another entrance on Seachase). Staff recommends against approval of the Seachase Drive island cut-through.

'Dumpster Pad:

The Town Code requires every commercial use to have a screened dumpster pad and dumpster for solid waste containment.  The attached site plan does not show a dumpster pad.  However, on the evening of Wednesday March 31, 2004 the applicant submitted a proposed dumpster pad location on the subject property.  The applicant had provided information to the Public Works Director concerning the solid waste needs of this site.  The Public Works Director reviewed the recently proposed dumpster location but feels the pad may work better elsewhere on the site. Although the Public Works Director has approved an alternative solid waste removal plan for the site, staff recommends that prior to the issuance of a building permit the site plan be revised to show an acceptable dumpster pad location.  The  attached is an e-mail from Mr. Clark dated March 30, 2004 approving the use of roll-out carts instead of a dumpster.

'Adjacent impacts:

Attached is a letter from Mr. William Blakemore who owns the Lot 2B directly to the east of the subject property. As the site plan shows, the access improvements proposed on the subject property will encroach on Lot 2B.  Mr. Blakemore’s letter authorizes the applicant to encroach onto his lot to develop Lot 2A. The proposed encroachments on Mr. Blakemore’s lot will not significantly impact the existing development on the lot.  

'Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of March 16, 2004 the Planning Board members discussed the attached application.  Most of the discussion centered on the applicant’s proposal to route traffic on Seachase Drive into the site, through the Town’s landscaped median.   The first motion by Mr. Edwards to recommend denial of the plan based on incomplete information, failed on a 3 to 4 vote. After more discussion about the site plan, Mr. Shafer made a motion to approve the site plan application with staff’s recommended conditions and with the additional condition that access not be allowed on the island cut-through on Seachase Drive. The motion was seconded and carried 4 to 3.  Mr. Oaksmith, Mr. Edwards, and Ms. Walters voted against the motion primarily because of their concerns that site plan may need further review before going before the Board of Commissioners for consideration.       

'Staff Recommendation:

The Planning and Development staff recommends that approval of the attached site plan/vested right application be conditioned upon the following:

1. Prior to action by the Board of Commissioners, the applicant shall revise the site plan to eliminate the Seachase Drive traffic island cut-through.

2. Prior to issuance of a building permit the applicant shall revise the site plan to show the dumpster pad in a location approved by the Public Works Director.

'Because the site plan under consideration is a conditional use application, the Board of Commissioners shall make affirmative findings of the following:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

The proposed plan meets the requirements of the Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances.

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

(Please note that the submitted site plan shows a cut across the Town’s landscaped traffic island.)

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

Please refer to the attached memorandum from the fire department."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 18, 2004, and on Sunday, March 21, 2004, as required by law.
Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 9:33 a.m.

Deputy Chief Byrum was sworn in by the Town Clerk; in response to Mayor Muller, Chief Byrum stated that, if cut, the traffic island narrowness would be a safety hazard because of lack of visibility.
Courtney Gallop was sworn in by the Town Clerk; Mayor Muller questioned the use of two (2) automated carts instead of a dumpster – Ms. Gallop explained that the zoning ordinance does not require a dumpster pad for the site; Town Manager Fuller noted that over time businesses are sometimes maxed out on lot coverage and do not have room for a dumpster.

Tim Wilson was sworn in by the Town Clerk; Mayor Muller confirmed with Mr. Wilson that the site would not be entitled to a freestanding sign.

Comr. Sadler received clarification from Ms. Gallop that the reason the applicant is going through the vested right procedure is to give them extra time to go through the building permit process.

Brian Cauthern, Albemarle Engineering, was sworn in by the Town Clerk; the trash will be picked up by an off-site business and a dumpster pad location has been identified at the southern end of the site; Pertaining to the Seachase Drive traffic island, the bank has offered to plant additional plantings and to relocate plantings for the cut-through; Seachase Drive is a public right-of-way and the applicant should be allowed access to this right-of-way; he displayed an aerial photograph and expressed his concern that U-turns may be necessary in order to turn into the bank around the traffic island; Dr. Blakemore has indicated that he has no issue with encroaching onto his eye care business for the bank but he did not want this access because of the danger to his elderly patients; he feels that the safest path is to cut through the traffic island.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing  closed at 9:53 a.m.

Mayor Muller stated that the Subdivision was originally approved as requested and he does not believe that the Town is required to facilitate or to maximize its development; he does not believe the Board should approve the site plan as presented as it does not meet the requirements of the zoning ordinance and clearly does not adhere to public health, safety, and welfare.

Comr. Sadler feels that the island should be cut off as it is too long and is in the way.
Mayor Muller agreed that the island should be reduced but feels it is the applicant's job to bring back a plan; he noted that the Board's job is to determine if it meets the zoning ordinance.

Town Manager Fuller stated that when the Town approved the Food Lion, the exit to the bypass was  through a right-turn only entrance/exit; designed to discourage large vehicles from going out the southern exit.

Comr. Gray agreed with Comr. Sadler that the island should be reduced but feels it would have to be cut by a third in order to allow entrance to the proposed bank site.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray feels the site plan does not work for the public's safety and welfare; agrees the island should be trimmed however if the island is trimmed more truck traffic will occur.

Comr. Oakes said that the discussion on this intersection already took place when the Food Lion site was being developed; he has a hard time supporting removing 1/3 of the island to allow access to the proposed bank site as he feels there are a lot of safety issues.  He also noted the letter from the Village Property Owners Association which opposes the cut-through in the island.   He said that he is not ready to approve the site plan as presented today.

MOTION:   Comr. Sadler made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

-
That the applicant has not met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances, and

-
That the use will materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, and

-
That the use as proposed will overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town as said facilities and capabilities would exist on the completion date of the conditional use for which the application is made.

And to not approve the vested right site plan as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider the permanent closing of a portion of Carolinian Circle 

Town Attorney Ike McRee presented background information on the issue concerning the closing of a portion of Carolinian Circle.  Information from the agenda summary sheet read in part as follows:

"At the March 3, 2004, Board of Commissioners meeting, the Board adopted the resolution of intent to close a portion of Carolinian Circle.

'Attached please find a resolution ordering the closing of Turnstone Avenue for Board consideration at the April 7, 2004, Board meeting.  This action is necessary in order to comply with regulations and is required to be completed prior to clearing the site for the County Recreation Park.   Also attached please find associated documentation and maps.  

'The four (4) required advertisements; the posting of the public notice on Carolinian Circle; and the mailing of the public notice to the adjoining property owners (all green certified card were received) have been completed satisfactorily."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Sunday, March 7, 2004; Sunday, March 14, 2004; Sunday, March 21, 2004; and Sunday, March 28, 2004; as required by law.

Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:07 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:07 a.m.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the resolution closing a portion of Carolinian Circle as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

The resolution concerning the closure of a portion of Carolinian Circle, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"A RESOLUTION ORDERING THE CLOSING OF A PORTION OF CAROLINIAN CIRCLE

'WHEREAS, on the 3rd day of March, 2004, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head directed the Town Clerk to publish the resolution of intent of the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head to consider closing a portion of Turnstone Avenue in the Coastland Times newspaper once each week for four consecutive weeks and posting said resolution in two locations along said street advising the public that a public hearing would be conducted in the Town Hall at 9:00 a.m. on the 7th day of April, 2004; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town’s Board of Commissioners further directed the Town Clerk to notify by certified mail, all persons owning property abutting on that portion of Carolinian Circle, proposed to be closed, enclosing with such notification a copy of the resolution of intent; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town Clerk has advised the Board of Commissioners that on the date directed she sent a letter to each of said abutting property owners by certified mail return receipt requested advising them of the day, time and place of the meeting, enclosing a copy of the Board of Commissioner’s resolution of intent, and advising said abutting property owners that the question as to the closing to said portion of Turnstone Avenue would be acted upon; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town Clerk has advised the Board of Commissioners that none of the letters so sent has been return undelivered; AND

'WHEREAS, after full and complete consideration of the matter and after having granted full and complete opportunity for al interested persons to appear and register any objections that they might have with respect to the closing of said street; AND

'WHEREAS, it now appears to the satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners that the closing of said street is not contrary to the public interest and that no individual owning property either abutting the street or in the vicinity of said street or in the subdivision in which said street is located, will as a result of said closing be thereby deprived of a reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property; AND

'WHEREAS, it appears to the satisfaction of the Board of Commissioners that the closing of said street will be in the public interest.

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, meeting in regular session, that the portion of Carolinian Circle as more particularly described hereafter, is hereby ordered closed and all right, title and interest in those persons owning lots adjacent to the street; such title, for the width of the abutting land owned by them, to extend to the centerline of the herein closed street in accordance with the provision of GS 160A-299(c):

'All that portion of Carolinian Circle located within property of the Town of Nags Head known as the Twiford Tract as more particularly shown on plat entitled "County of Dare; Lot 10 – 35; Lot K; and Lot L; Carolinian Colony – Town of Nags Head – Nags Head Township – Dare County – North Carolina" surveyor and dated March 24, 2000.

'The Town Clerk is hereby ordered and directed to file in the office of the Register of Deeds of Dare County a certified copy of this resolution.

'Upon motion duly made by _________________ and duly seconded by _________________, the above resolution was duly adopted by the Board of Commissioners at a regular meeting held on the 7th day of April, 2004.    Upon call for a vote, all Commissioners voted in the affirmative."

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-251 Off-Street Parking and Loading Requirements of the Town Code to allow merchandise to be stored in trailers, trucks, and semi-trailers for post-storm related clean-up activities

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 18, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"Except to contain mobile magnetic resonance imagers (MRIs), the zoning ordinance currently prohibits the use of trucks, semi-trailers, and trailers for storage and accessory buildings. The Town Code of Ordinances also permits limited use of trailers for construction related purposes. It was brought to the Board of Commissioners’ attention however, that following major storms, trailers and similar type of equipment may be extremely helpful for storing merchandise from damaged buildings during storm reconstruction. The Board of Commissioners expressed concern with this issue and directed staff to prepare an amendment to the Zoning Ordinance to allow property owners to temporarily utilize trucks, trailers and semi-trailers for storage space after major storm events provided certain conditions are satisfied.

'In response to the Board of Commissioners’ request, Staff has submitted the attached text amendments for Section 22-251 Off street Parking and Loading subsection (f)(1) of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance. 

'The amendments, if adopted would:

· Allow a business owner holding a building permit for storm-related repairs to use trucks, trailers, and semi-trailers for the temporary storage of merchandise from a storm damaged business, 

· Allow the above use of trucks, trailers, and semi-trailers for storage only following a storm for which the Town declared a state of emergency per Chapter 7 of the Town Code of Ordinances,

· Require the temporary storage vehicles to be removed from the site prior to issuance of the certificate of completion for the storm related work,

· Places a maximum time limit of six (6) months on the use of the storage vehicles and,

· Require the storage vehicles to be located in areas not used for required parking or drive aisles (under the proposed ordinance the vehicles could be located in surplus parking spaces or parking spaces which are not being used due to the storm related closing of the business).

'Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of February 17, 2004 the six (6) members of the Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of staff’s proposed text amendment as presented.  The Planning Board asked staff if a business owner could be permitted to utilize the proposed ordinance after major storm activity has occurred.  Staff responded that under Chapter 7 of the Town Code of Ordinances, the Mayor has the discretion to declare a state of emergency for such storms. Once a state of emergency is in effect and the necessary building permits have been issued, an applicant could invoke the provisions of the proposed text amendment.

'Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the proposed text amendment be recommended for adoption as presented for the following reasons:

1. The Board of Commissioners requested this amendment to give the Zoning Ordinance more flexibility to address special post storm circumstances and needs.

2. The text amendment contains specific provisions to limit the time the trailers can be used, regulate the contents of the trailers, and regulate the location of the trailers on a site. Staff is of the opinion that these provisions are adequate to prevent misuse of the ordinance and would aid local businesses in post-storm recovery.

3. This amendment is likely to promote faster, more efficient storm recovery because the need to transport merchandise off-site may be significantly reduced. This in turn would likely ease traffic demand, reduce the need for trucks to repeatedly enter and exit commercial site from major highways, and may reduce truck and passenger conflicts within sites.

4. The text amendment is consistent with the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan which places a value on promoting local businesses."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 25, 2004, and on Thursday, April 1, 2004, as required by law.
Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 10:14 a.m.

Ralph Buxton, Kitty Hawk Sports owner and resident of Nags Head; he thanked the Board for bringing this amendment forward for consideration; he thanked Ms. Gallop for her assistance; he agrees with the proposed ordinance but suggested that the language should be broader; he is not clear as to what type of containers are allowed – he questioned if it was just truck trailers or other types of storage units; he encouraged the Town to look at ordinances in general and do whatever can be done to make it possible for businesses/others to recover from storms as readily and easily as possible; he appreciated the Town working with him in this situation. 
There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 10:18 a.m.

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the proposed ordinance concerning storage trailers with the following amendment:

-
strike "not" in the 8th line of paragraph (2) and end the sentence at "drive aisle".   

The sentence should read "Trucks, trailers, semi-trailers, and prefabricated cargo shipping containers may be located in any required parking area or drive aisle."   The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler.

MOTION TO AMEND:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to amend the original motion with the following amendment:

-
add to the 5th line of paragraph (2) the phrase "contents or store merchandise".  

The motion to amend was seconded by Comr. Gray which failed 3 – 2 with Mayor Muller, Comr. Oakes, and Comr. Sadler casting the NO votes.

Mayor Muller said that he feels there is no need for this ordinance as there is plenty of commercial storage already allowed and he sees the proposal as leading to a bad situation – he urged rejection of the ordinance as presented as it also creates an additional burden for staff.  Comr. Sadler stated that the ordinance can always be removed if it is found it is being abused.   Comr. Gray disagreed with Mayor Muller's comments.    

CONTINUATION OF ORIGINAL MOTION:   The original motion to adopt the ordinance concerning trailers with the amendment concerning parking passed 4 -1 with Mayor Muller casting the NO vote.

The ordinance concerning storage trailers, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-272 Residential Design Standards, 22-262 Minimum Dimensional Requirements for Principal Buildings, and 22-153 Definition of Specific Words and Terms of the Town Code to establish development standards for residential dwellings greater than 5,000 square feet in enclosed habitable living area, and amending regulations pertaining to the minimum length-width ratio requirement for large dwellings

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Large Structures Committee, Planning Board, and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 23, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"The Large Structures Committee met twice in January to discuss ordinance changes which would allow homes greater than 5,000 square feet in heated living area.  As of August 20, 2003, the Town no longer allows homes greater than eight bedrooms or 5,000 square feet.  Briefly, two of the primary reasons for limiting the size of homes and number of bedrooms were to control the number of persons occupying a structure and to prevent the ‘shoe-horning’ of large homes on small lots.  The Large Structures Committee has agreed that the Town should allow homes greater than 5,000 square feet on lots that are large enough to preserve a desirable low-density character and to mitigate impacts to surrounding houses.  

'The attached ordinance allows homes greater than 5,000 square feet on lots with a minimum lot area of 20,000 square feet.  The heated living area of the home can increase one square foot above 5,000 for every five square feet of lot area over the minimum of 20,000.  For example, the maximum house square footage for a 25,000 square foot lot would be 6,000 square feet (5:1).  The Committee agreed that the number of bedrooms should not be increased.

'The Committee also established additional requirements for homes over 5,000 square feet.  These include:

· The lot must meet the minimum lot width requirement for the district in which the lot is located.

· The side yard setbacks for homes over 5,000 square feet shall be 20 feet.

· All accessory structures located on the same property as a home greater than 5,000 square feet shall be required to meet the setbacks for the principal structure.

· To prevent large, ‘shotgun’ style houses, the length to width ratio for homes over 5,000 square feet shall not exceed 2 to 1.  (Currently, the ratio is 3 to 1).  

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted 6-0 to recommend approval of the proposed ordinance as presented."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 25, 2004, and on Thursday, April 1, 2004, as required by law.
Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:05 a.m.

Kevin Schwartz, Nags Head resident and representative of Associations of Homebuilders and Realtors; thanked the Board for allowing the large structure evaluation process to take place and for being able to be a part of it; the final ordinance does not contain every item desired but does have the support of the Homebuilder and Realtor Associations.

David Masters, Nags Head resident; stated that the Board enacted an ordinance last year for a maximum of eight (8) bedrooms, recently the hotel/motel ordinance was adopted; now a larger structure ordinance is being presented for consideration; he feels the existing large structure ordinance should support all construction; he feels this area does not need additional size structures and feels hotels/motels will lose business to the "hybrid" type of house being presented for consideration today; a potential hotel developer would probably view the proposal today as a competitive type of business; he urged the Board to reject the proposal presented.

Camille Lawrence, Nags Head resident and First Colony Inn owner; feels the ordinance is a good ordinance but feels the length/width ratio needs to be further reviewed and moved down in size to structures below 5,000 square feet; the long, skinny houses are peculiar in appearance; the proposal would result in very few houses being built that size; the proposal would give those who want the large houses some relief if they want to have that amount of land tied up without increasing the number of houses.

David Parrot; Prudential Resort Realty; he displayed a diagram depicting his concern about the 20 foot setbacks; under the current proposal, if a client owns a lot and a half, 20 yard setbacks only increase the house size minimally; if a structure is built over 5,000 square foot, it would limit homeowners to build a larger house; he feels the threshold from 10 – 20 yard setbacks occurs too quickly and should be done incrementally; he feels the ordinance is close but not complete.

Harry Thompson, South Nags Head resident; feels the proposed ordinance is the "back door" trying to defeat what has been worked on for a very long time in defining a "single-family residence"; the Board is now considering a larger structure and he does not want to see any house built in Town as a "trophy" house to see who can have the biggest house on the block; likes the idea that the Town rules are for everyone; would like to see current regulations stay in place and if someone feels the need for a larger structure than what is allowed, they should go somewhere else.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:20 a.m.

Mayor Muller provided the history of this issue: during debate over the size of homes there was substantial discussion over what the maximum size of a house should be; at the same time the 5,000 square foot limit was adopted, a Committee was appointed to look at this issue to develop a limit; that this ordinance is before the Board today does not mean he is supportive of the proposal; he thanked the Committee appointed to work on this issue.

Mayor Muller reported that an email received from Nags Head resident Chuck Blazek supports statements made today during the public hearing by Mr. Masters and Mr. Thompson.
Comr. Sadler said that her goal is to see that someone with large enough property that wants to build a larger house can be accommodated.  She feels what the Large Structure Sub-Committee has prepared could be acceptable and she supports the proposal.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray also worked on the Committee that brought this forward but is not necessarily here to support the proposal; he feels that someone will push the envelope one day with even larger houses.

Comr. Oakes said that he has a personal interest in this issue – the previous ordinance made his house non-conforming as it is over 5,000 square feet; he feels the Board should make some attempt to address the issue of those who want larger houses; he is concerned that the larger historic structures would not be able to be replaced; he feels the Town is trying to "squeeze" the larger houses onto a lot; he asked if any modeling has been done on this issue; he feels that this type of structure does support the local economy.  Comr. Oakes said he would like to identify the houses in Town that are over 5,000 square feet and would like the proposal to "stair-step" side yard setbacks; he supports the ordinance but would like to see a few changes.

Comr. Gray said that he is satisfied with a 5,000 square foot house on a 20,000 square foot lot; he feels the ordinance presented today will not make much difference but he would hate to see the larger houses come and he will, therefore, not support the ordinance.

Mayor Muller said that he has a fundamental problem with houses over 5,000 square foot; he does not think that the ordinance presented today is needed at this time as the other ordinance has not been in place for very long.  There are a lot of houses that should not be made conforming because they do not have setbacks.
MOTION:  Mayor Muller made a motion to not adopt the ordinance concerning structures larger than 5,000 square feet as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray.  

Comr. Oakes said that he does not see a negative impact on the Town.  Comr. Sadler said that the Committee did not want to be discriminatory and she feels limiting what can be built is taking away the rights of the property owner. 

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion to not adopt the ordinance passed with a 3 – 2 vote with Comr. Sadler and Comr. Oakes casting the NO votes.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-153 Definition of Specific Words and Terms and 22-254 Signs Permitted of the Town Code pertaining to regulating size of flags
Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 23, 2004, which read in part as follows:

“At the August and October 2003 Planning Board meetings, Staff presented an ordinance amendment to regulate the size, height, and number of flags on commercial sites.  Specifically, this amendment addressed non-commercial flags which can include governmental, organizational, religious, civic or other types of flags.  Commercial flag signs were not included since these are already regulated in the ordinance.  

'Concerns were presented to Staff that these non-commercial flags, if flown at a size, scale, and number that is typically seen when trying to attract attention to commercial property, could negatively impact community appearance.  The Town of Nags Head 2000 Land and Water Use Plan places great value on the visual and aesthetic resources of this area and recognizes that commercial development, ‘along with the signs, lights, noise, and other features which accompany such uses’, can deteriorate the quality of these resources if not managed properly.  The Land and Water Use Plan also establishes objectives to preserve and enhance the appearance of the corridors within the Town.  Staff is concerned that if the aforementioned use of flags is allowed to flourish in the commercial areas of Town, particularly along US 158 and NC 12, then this could exacerbate the appearance of over-commercialization town-wide. 
'The Planning Board, at their October meeting, discussed this ordinance but did not provide a recommendation to the Board of Commissioners.  At that time, the Planning Board did not feel that flags present an aesthetic concern worthy of additional regulation.  One major concern the Board had with the ordinance as presented was the limitation on the number of flags per site.  Staff has re-drafted this ordinance amendment to focus more specifically on the size of flags that would be allowed and not necessarily the number of flags allowed per site.  This would provide a basic regulation to prevent extremely large, ‘out of character’ flags, without creating flag non-conformities on existing commercial sites.   

'The attached ordinance creates a definition for non-commercial flags and limits the maximum flag size to 6’x10’.  

'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted four to two to recommend approval of the attached ordinance amendment as presented.  Planning Board members Bill Jones and Susie Walters cast the dissenting votes.  Mr. Jones did not agree with regulations to limit the display of the U.S. Flag.  Ms. Walters commented that the proposed ordinance was ambiguous and may not capture all situations for which it was intended to regulate."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 25, 2004, and on Thursday, April 1, 2004, as required by law.
Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:46 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:46 a.m.

Comr. Gray feels that the American flag should not be regulated and should be deleted from the proposed ordinance; Mayor Muller agreed with Comr. Gray.

Mr. Bortz stated that the Planning Board, in its discussions, did not want to regulate/ limit the number of flags allowed.  

Mayor Muller suggested that the ordinance be revised and brought back with American flags excluded; he suggested that a discussion paper limiting the number of flags on a site be brought back at a future date.

Comr. Oakes said that he does not see this as an issue.

It was Board consensus to table consideration of the flag ordinance for consideration again later in today’s meeting after staff modifies the proposal to remove the regulation of the American flag.

Mr. Bortz stated that he would prepare and bring back a revised ordinance, without reference to the American flag, for consideration later in today's meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-120 Exclusion from Lot coverage calculation and 22-153 Definition of Specific Words and Terms of the Town Code to exempt built-in railing benches from lot coverage calculations and to include built-in railing benches in items allowed to encroach into required setbacks

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 18, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"At their January meeting, the Planning Board recommended that the Zoning Ordinance and the Nags Head Residential Design Manual be amended to assign five (5) development points for built-in railing benches. Built-in railing benches have been identified as a desirable architectural feature, typical of old Nags Head style construction.

'In the course of the discussion of that item, two suggestions were made:  one, that in order to further encourage the use of built-in railing benches they should be added to the list of specific building features that are permitted to encroach up to three feet into required front, rear and side setbacks, and two, the area occupied by these benches should be excluded from a lot’s total lot coverage calculation. Staff prepared the attached zoning amendments in response to these suggestions. These provisions, if adopted would permit built-in benches to extend up to three feet into minimum, required setbacks and portions of built-in benches that extend beyond a covered area would be excluded from individual lot coverage calculations.

'Planning Board recommendation:

On the evening of February 17, 2004 the six (6) Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommend adoption of staff’s proposed zoning text amendments as presented.  

'Staff recommendation:
Staff recommends that the attached zoning text amendment be approved for adoption as presented.  In staff’s opinion, built-in benches are consistent with old Nags Head architecture and this amendment offers applicants an additional incentive to include built-in benches into the design of both residential and commercial structures."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 25, 2004, and on Thursday, April 1, 2004, as required by law.
Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 11:55 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 11:55 a.m.

Mayor Muller felt that benches are nice but should not be located in setbacks. 
MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance allowing built-in railing benches to encroach into side yard setbacks as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Sadler.

MOTION TO AMEND MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to modify Section  22-153 (a, b, and c) to add "outermost 18 inches of building railing benches …".  The motion to amend failed for lack of a second.

CONTINUATION OF ORIGINAL MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 1 with Mayor Muller casting the NO vote.

A copy of the ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

PUBLIC HEARING to consider proposed amendments to Section 22-351 SPD 20 Special Planning Development District of the Town Code to establish building setbacks for religious complexes

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 18, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"Recently staff was reviewing a building permit application from a religious complex located in the SPD-20 zoning district.  In the course of the zoning review, staff realized that section 22-351 C.1. Of the zoning ordinance appears to lack specific minimum setback requirements for principal buildings of religious complexes in the SPD-20 zoning district.  Religious complexes are currently permitted as conditional uses in the R-2 Medium Density Residential, R-3 High Density Residential, C-2 General Commercial, and SPD-20 zoning districts.  In all of these districts except SPD-20, a specific condition related to setbacks for structures reads:

'No structure shall be located closer than twenty-five (25) feet to a common property line, nor closer than thirty feet (30) feet to an abutting street or highway right-of-way.”

'Although in March of 1986 the Zoning Ordinance was amended to add religious complexes to the SPD-20 District with the setback language above, today’s zoning ordinance contains only the following requirement pertaining to setbacks for religious complexes in SPD-20:

'With the exception of signs permitted in accordance with Section 22.545 of the Zoning Ordinance, all accessory structures and uses shall meet the required front, rear, and side, setbacks.”

'Staff and the Town clerk have investigated, but not determined how, when or why this language was modified to appear as it does today. The purpose of the attached amendment however, is to replace the current language with the identical structure setback regulations applicable to religious complexes in each of the other zoning districts in the Town. 

'Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of February 17, 2004, the six (6) members of the Planning Board discussed the attached zoning text amendment. They agreed with staff’s opinion that the amendment should be adopted to make religious complex regulations more consistent throughout the Town.  The Planning Board members voted unanimously to recommend adoption of the attached zoning text amendment as presented.  

'Staff recommendation:

Staff recommends that the attached zoning text amendment be approved for adoption as presented for the following reasons:

1. It is staff’s opinion that the absence of a minimum setback requirement for principal buildings of religious complexes in the SPD-20 district needs to be addressed before the current religious complex regulations are challenged or applied in a manner not intended or desired by the Town.

2. The proposed amendment is the same language that was originally approved and adopted in 1986 for religious complexes in the SPD-20 zoning district.

3. If adopted as presented, setbacks for religious complexes in the SPD-20 district would be consistent with the regulation of religious complex buildings in the other zoning districts in the Town where religious complexes are permitted.

4. The amendment if adopted would improve the overall clarity and consistency of the zoning ordinance as it pertains to the regulation of religious complexes.

5. The amendment, if adopted, would not increase the degree of nonconformity any religious complex in the SDP-20 district. The Latter Day Saints building would be entirely unaffected by the proposed amendment. The Outer Banks Worship Center (the Ark) has a nonconforming setback along US 158 that has been non-conforming since the original language was adopted in 1986. The amendment proposed herein would not increase the degree of the existing nonconforming highway setback of the Ark structure.     

'In addition, Staff recommends that the current setback requirements for religious complex accessory buildings in the SPD-20 district be deleted at this time to avoid confusion and redundancy in the ordinance. The attached language proposed by staff, if adopted, would regulate accessory as well as principal buildings."
Notice of the public hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, March 25, 2004, and on Thursday, April 1, 2004, as required by law.
Mayor Muller announced the public hearing open at 12:02 p.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mayor Muller announced the public hearing closed at 12:02 p.m.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to table consideration of the ordinance concerning the regulation of religious complexes until after review by the Town Attorney in light of State law passed several years ago concerning restrictive regulations of religious complexes.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Muller which passed unanimously.

Modification to today's agenda
It was Board consensus to move the agenda item concerning the Seven Sisters South preliminary subdivision plat to the current position on the agenda. 

Review of Seven Sisters South preliminary subdivision plat

Zoning Administrator Courtney Gallop summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated March 30, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"PROJECT LOCATION:
2.5 acres east of US 158 and North of Mall Drive 

'PROJECT ZONING:
Village Hotel District (with proposed SF#2 designation)

'PROJECT DESCRIPTION:
Preliminary subdivision plat to create 14 detached single-family residential lots  

'The applicant, Seaboard Surveying and Planning, on behalf of contract purchaser George E. Goodrich, is submitting the attached preliminary subdivision plat for 14 single-family residential lots.  The lots would be created from a 2.5-acre tract located on the east side of US 158, the Westside of NC 12, and directly north of existing Mall Drive. 

'The applicant is proposing the construction of a 40-foot wide minor street connecting Mall Drive and the existing Small Hotel Parcel shared access easement. All 14 lots would be served by the proposed street. In accordance with Section 18 of the Town Code of Ordinances, none of the proposed lots would have individual access of off NC 12. 

'The location of the proposed street is consistent with the newly adopted Hotel Unified Access Plan considered by the Board of Commissioners on March 3, 2004. When the Board adopted the amendment to the Hotel Unified Access Plan they did so with three conditions that pertain directly to the proposed subdivision (the conditions are attached in Tim Wilson’s letter of March 9, 2004).  The applicant has restated these conditions on the subdivision plat as staff and the Planning Board recommended.

'The applicant would be responsible for dedicating all necessary road, utility, right-of-way, fire hydrant, and street light improvements to the Town prior to the recordation and sale of any lot in the proposed subdivision. All improvements must be constructed to applicable Town standards and inspected by the Town prior to recordation of the subdivision plat. 

'The lot width, lot area, and setbacks shown for each lot comply with the standards set forth in the zoning ordinance for lots in the SF#2 Detached Single Family Residential District. The Fire Department and Public Works Departments have approved the location of proposed, street lights, and fire hydrants. The Town Engineer has determined that the applicant’s stormwater management and drainage plan is consistent with the Village Drainage Plan.
'Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting of March 16, 2004 the Planning Board members considered the attached preliminary subdivision plat. All 7 members of The Planning Board recommended that the Board of Commissioners approve the preliminary plat provided the applicant add the notations that staff recommended pertaining to the Hotel District Unified Access Plan. The requested notations are included on the plat currently under consideration.   

'Staff Recommendation:

Staff has reviewed the attached preliminary subdivision plat and recommends that it be approved as presented."
Comr. Oakes said that the site was originally for a proposed hotel; he would be remiss to not remove the density for this site when the Board did previously for the other Seven Sisters site.

Mayor Muller said that in discussions with the developer it was their opinion that there are no modifications that can be made to the site to allow a lower density as the site is not large enough.  He stated that in his opinion, the Board cannot deny the request although he agrees with Comr. Oakes that he would like to see a hotel at this site.  

Comr. Sadler questioned the number of bedrooms the houses can accommodate; Ms. Gallop explained that the houses can have no more than eight (8) bedrooms and is subject to the Town’s large structure ordinance.

Comr. Gray stated that he has no issues with the proposed plat.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the Seven Sisters South preliminary subdivision plat as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Mayor Muller confirmed with surveyor Bill Owen of Seaboard Surveying that the street name of “South” street was just a filler for the plat and will be modified.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:   The motion passed unanimously.

RECESS FOR LUNCH

Mayor Muller recessed the Board meeting for lunch at 12:15 p.m. and scheduled the Board meeting to reconvene at 1:30 p.m.

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

Mayor Muller reconvened the Board meeting at 1:30 p.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to approve the March 3, 2004, Regular Session meeting minutes, the March 17, 2004, Adjourned Regular Session meeting minutes, and the March 31, 2004, Adjourned Regular Session meeting minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Update on FEMA Emergency Beach Berm project  – Dep. Public Works Director Ralph Barile

Dept. Public Works Director Ralph Barile explained that 17,000 cubic yards of sand have been used for the beach berm so far.   In response to a question from Comr. Gray, Mr. Barile explained that even after last week’s storm, the berm is still in good shape with very little sand lost.    Mr. Barile explained that sand for the berm has been stockpiled at Jennette's Pier, an area close to Newman's Shell Shop, an area at Curlew Street, and an area at the Old Seafare site.

Town Manager Fuller reported that since the Board authorized staff to go onto private properties (with permission) to get piles of sand to use for the berm, it has become a top priority with a lot of interest from property owners.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray questioned if there are plans to pick up the debris on the beach prior to the summer season.  Mr. Barile stated that the debris would be picked up before Memorial Day when staff traditionally does a complete sweep of the beaches and will include picking up large pieces of lumber/portions of steps, etc.   It was Board consensus to encourage this pick-up prior to the Memorial Day holiday.

Update on Beach Nourishment Project

Town Manager Fuller explained that yesterday the Beach Nourishment Committee met and there was some discussion about whether or not Dare County should start attempts to seek alternative financing arrangements (self-financing) rather than working with the federal government to obtain funding for the beach nourishment project.   He stated that there has been some discouragement of this because of the different levels of nourishment needed.  The Committee met yesterday with Senator Burr who was very encouraging.  The Committee would like to have more direct contact with the State legislature and a meeting will be scheduled within the next few days. 

Mayor Muller added that Kill Devil Hills Comr. Bill Pitt gave a presentation to Dare County this week addressing one financing model which had the State picking up all federal funding and the towns picking up 25% share and the county picking up just the nourishment portion of the project.  If the State indicates that they cannot provide these additional funds, then all equations will change.  Mayor Muller said that he feels it is urgent that it be done this year since the type of support in Raleigh and in Dare County next year is uncertain.  

Discussion of boarding houses/rooming houses – Re-evaluate per December 3, 2003, Board meeting
The memo from the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff dated August 26, 2003, was included in the Board's packets and read in part as follows:

"At their January 8, 2003 meeting, the Board of Commissioners adopted boarding house and rooming house regulations in response to citizen concerns regarding the presence of ‘boarding houses’ in residential neighborhoods.  These regulations established boarding house and rooming house definitions and also included provisions to allow boarding houses as a conditional use in several zoning districts.  Rooming houses were not established as a permitted or conditional use in any zoning district.  Boarding houses were allowed on a limited basis as a conditional use in most principal residential zoning districts with a maximum of two (2) rental rooms.  In the C-2 and CR districts, boarding houses with up to four (4) rental rooms were allowed.  For boarding houses in general, rental rooms could contain a maximum of two (2) persons.  Boarding house conditions also stated that individual rooms shall not contain independent cooking facilities and boarding houses shall be owner occupied and serve as the primary residence of the owner.
'Following the enactment of this ordinance, an enforcement action was taken to correct an illegal boarding house situation in the Nags Head Acres subdivision.  Subsequent to this enforcement action, the owner took measures to apply for a conditional use permit to establish the residence as a legal boarding house.  At the conditional use application public hearing, a large number of residents from the Nags Head Acres subdivision testified generally that a ‘boarding house’ does not constitute a compatible use for their neighborhood.  Based on evidence presented at the hearing including public testimony, the Board of Commissioners denied the boarding house application.  This application raised questions for the Board of Commissioners regarding the compatibility of boarding houses in residential neighborhoods.  The Board subsequently decided to request that Staff present a modification to the ordinance that would eliminate ‘boarding house’ as a conditional use in residential zoning districts, thereby allowing such use only in commercial residential districts.  The attached ordinance proposes to allow boarding houses in the C-2 and CR districts only.  The definition for boarding house and the associated conditions remain intact from the previously adopted ordinance.
'Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board voted 4-1 to recommend approval of the changes to boarding house regulations as presented by Staff.  Bob Oakes cast the dissenting vote stating that the current ordinance is adequate, and that the case mentioned in the staff memo was problematic because of the owner and not the use.

'Staff Recommendation

Staff supports the proposed changes and concurs with the Planning Board’s recommendation."
Mayor Muller's memo to the Board was provided in the Board's packets and read in part as follows:

"Following a public hearing on the boarding and rooming house issue I indicated that I would attempt to restate the discussion in a format that might help the Board of Commissioners find an acceptable solution to the problem.

'Let me start with some definitions:  

A boarding house is an owner occupied residence where two or more rooms are rented to up to 2 people per room and where the tenants have access to common facilities such as a kitchen.

A rooming house is an owner occupied residence where two or more rooms are rented to up to 2 people per room where the tenants do not have access to common facilities such as a kitchen.

'A boarding house is not a home rented directly to a group of individuals.   The Town does not regulate this arrangement.  A boarding house is not someone staying in one room in a house.  A boarding house ordinance would not legalize the conversion of single-family residences into duplexes.

'History

The Town has received complaints about several boarding house operations over the last 10 years.  The complaints have generally involved the traffic and parking generated by the use and the transient nature of the tenants of boarding and rooming houses.  The comment I have heard most is “We don’t know who is staying there”.  

'In response to these complaints the staff developed a zoning ordinance proposal that would have limited these uses to the C-2 general commercial zone and the CR ocean front zone.  After substantial discussion the Board of Commissioners instructed staff to develop an ordinance that would allow the uses as conditional uses in the primary residential zoning districts.  The Board then adopted that ordinance and it is in place today.  

'The Town received and processed one conditional use application.  After a heated public hearing the BOC denied the application.  The process raised concerns about whether any community would accept a boarding or rooming house and whether the current ordinance offered a realistic solution to the problem.  At this point the BOC asked staff to bring staff’s initial proposal back for a public hearing.  That hearing was held mid-month in Oct. of 2003.  Following the public hearing substantial discussion took place but no consensus was reached.  This memo is an attempt to provide a framework for the interests raised during that discussion so the board can reach some agreement on how to proceed on this issue.

'Dr. Philip Boyle of the UNC Institute of Government has developed a framework for discussing public issues that involves the use of 4 public values as described in the following passage:

'What Are Public Values?
'Public problems involve four principal values: liberty, equality, community, and prosperity.   These values are present in many documents, including the Declaration of Independence, the Constitutions of the United States and North Carolina, and Martin Luther King, Jr.’s  “I Have a Dream” speech. Americans believe strongly in these values, but they often disagree about which value is more important and how to best achieve that value. 
'Liberty encompasses freedom, choice, and individuality. It means having personal freedom, expressing yourself as an individual, and making your own choices and decisions free from coercion or constraint. 
'Equality includes equity, fairness, and justice. It means feeling that you are treated fairly, that you have equal rights and opportunities, that your vote counts as much as everyone else’s. 
'Community encompasses safety, security, and social order. It means feeling connected to and sharing a sense of belonging with people where you live and work. It means feeling safe and secure, and having a decent quality of life. 
'Prosperity includes efficiency, economy, and productivity. It means being able to support yourself and your family, having resources available to meet your physical needs, and using resources productively and efficiently.

'The boarding house rooming house discussion has included all 4 of these public values.  I will briefly present the arguments inherent in each value.  Please remember that I am not endorsing or proposing any of these views.  I will state my position during our discussions.

'Liberty: Boarding house regulations unfairly restrict how owners may use their property.  The impact of a boarding house is no more or less than that of a family with several teenage children.  Owners should be allowed to rent rooms especially when it is necessary for them economically.

'Equality: There is an inherent unfairness in the regulations that multi-party rentals are not covered but a homeowner with a 6 bedroom house who want to rent to 3 Nags Head police officers is covered.  The ordinances don’t treat the same impact from different sources fairly.  

'Community:  Boarding and Rooming houses are disruptive to neighborhoods.  They generate traffic and parking problem.  They should not be allowed because of the transient nature of the tenants and the impacts on neighbors.  The residential zoning districts in town should be burdened with this commercial use.

'Prosperity:  Boarding houses provide much needed workforce housing and income for home owners in Nags Head.  Without boarding houses how will businesses in town find workers, where will they live.  Further, the income from these rentals is important to the homeowners, many of whom could not live in Nags Head with these supplements.

'I hope this brief discussion is helpful in putting this issue in perspective.  Dr. Boyle’s article is included in the FYI section of the board packer your reference.  It is also available online School of Government web site in the back issues section of Popular Government."
Mayor Muller stated that he feels the issue of boarding houses/rooming houses is not yet a problem and does not need to be addressed at this time but wanted to bring the issue back as per the agreement at the December 3, 2003, Board meeting.

In response to Comr. Sadler, Town Manager Fuller said that no issues have been called in to the Town.

Comr. Oakes feels just because they do not cause complaints to the Town does not mean they should not be regulated.  The ordinance was created to have a tool in place to regulate.  Comr. Oakes said that he would like the Town to search for illegal boarding houses and to take appropriate action.

Town Manager Fuller said that staff is not aware of this type of situation currently existing in the Town.   If ten (10) people are living in a house and all are on the lease - it is legal and is not considered a boarding house.

Mayor Pro Tem Murray wants the Town to be able to handle complaints; most of this has arisen because of one specific issue and the Town had no ordinance in place to require enforcement.  

Mayor Muller suggested, and heard no objection from Board members, to move on to the next agenda item which addresses subordinate dwellings (accessory uses). 
Discussion of proposed amendments to the Town Code pertaining to accessory uses (subordinate dwellings) - From March 3, 2004, Board meeting

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo dated February 23, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"At the request of the Board of Commissioners, Staff has been asked to draft an ordinance amendment to establish regulations allowing accessory dwelling units on properties developed as single-family residential.  Currently the zoning ordinance allows only one principal structure per lot.  Since accessory dwellings are not currently recognized as a use in the zoning ordinance, this regulation limits the ability to create smaller or subordinate dwelling units on a lot where a dwelling already exists.  The Board has expressed interest in allowing limited accessory dwelling units on single-family residential properties to provide for a more diverse supply of accommodations within the Town while still maintaining the character of single-family residential neighborhoods.  

'The attached ordinance has been included for your review.  Briefly, this ordinance amendment creates a definition for ‘accessory dwelling’ along with regulations governing their use.  Regulations include maximum size requirements relative to the principal structure, owner occupancy, parking requirements, setbacks, maximum occupancy and number of bedrooms, length of tenancy, and criteria to establish the relationship between this ordinance and large residential dwellings.  

'Planning Board Recommendation:

At their regular meeting on January 20, 2004 the Planning Board by a 6 to 0 vote recommended denial of the proposed ordinance.  Planning Board discussion include comments that the proposed use could lead to problems and controversies in predominantly single-family residential neighborhoods in much the same manner as have been recently expressed in the discussion of boarding house uses in principal residential zoning districts."
Mayor Muller noted that the proposal puts two (2) dwelling units on one (1) lot; he confirmed with Mr. Wilson that the proposal refers only to detached structures.
Mayor Muller questioned the Board's value in the proposal; what are the issues and the interests of the Board.
Mayor Pro Tem Murray said that it is a confusing issue; he spoke in favor of a committee being formed.
Comr. Oakes spoke in favor of diversity of accommodations; impacts on neighbors, the environment, etc. needs to be addressed.  There is currently not much housing stock that meets the needs of a smaller family.  He does not see this happening in a residential subdivision but does see it being acceptable in the CR and C-2 zones; he is looking at this as a seasonal rental accommodation perspective rather than a secondary dwelling unit.

Town Manager Fuller said that the more permanent residential neighborhoods are on the west side of the bypass and those that bought in that location recognized what they were buying and they are a lot more vulnerable.  In a commercial zone the impacts are more understood; he would not want to see commercial impacts in a residential zone.   

Mayor Muller said that he does not see the proposal as being any more disruptive than the existing practice of cramming 20 people in a small beach box.

Comr. Sadler said that if the proposal is approved, it should be restricted to the oceanfront and to commercial districts.

Comr. Gray said that the development of accessory buildings began in Nags Head but have been phased out over the years. 
Mayor Muller explained that cottage courts were taken out of use because they were being abused by developers and turned into multi single-family dwellings.  

It was Board consensus to send the subordinate dwelling/accessory uses proposal back to Planning staff to prepare a new proposal that creates an overlay district made up of the oceanfront (to include South Nags Head oceanfront) as well as lots that front on NC 12 and SR 1243 and any other areas that may benefit from this type of diversity.  Nothing west of US 158 should be included and between-the-highways should be viewed selectively.   The new proposal should approach the issue primarily in terms of an economic diversity of accommodations, additional assets or as a facility for a rental market.  The proposal is to be forwarded to the Planning Board for review and comment. 

Mayor Muller is willing to appoint a committee to look at the issue of maximizing the effective use of existing housing by looking at workforce housing in Town in general; Town Manager Fuller said that affordable housing is being reviewed globally and not just in Nags Head through the Outer Banks Community Development Corporation (OB-CDC).
Comr. Oakes agreed to be the Town’s representative on the Community Development Corporation.   Staff was directed to forward a letter to the CDC informing them of Comr. Oakes' appointment.

Comr. Sadler said that information can be brought back by Comr. Oakes after his attendance at CDC meetings concerning the county-wide efforts on affordable housing prior to the Board taking any further action on this issue. 
REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Discussion of changes to Land Use Plan to accommodate hotel/motel development ordinance adopted at March 3, 2004, Board meeting

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning and Development staff memo dated March 29, 2004, which read in part as follows:

"At the March 3, Board of Commissioners meeting, Staff suggested changes to the 2000 Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan to accompany the hotel zoning ordinance amendments.  This was to ensure consistency between the policies in the Land Use Plan and the requirements of the zoning ordinance pertaining to oceanfront access for hotels.  Although the Board adopted the hotel amendments, no specific direction was provided to Staff regarding changes to the Land Use Plan.  Staff would propose that the following change be advertised for public hearing at the June 2, 2004 Board of Commissioners meeting:
'Currently the LUP states that:

The Town requires and will continue to mandate that any non-oceanfront hotel or motel shall provide private oceanfront beach access facilities for their guests (Chapter 7, Beach Plan).

'The adopted zoning ordinance amendment states that hotels between the highways must be within 300 feet of either a public or private ocean access.  Hotels west of US 158 must provide private, direct soundfront access.  Therefore, the suggested change reads as follows:

The Town requires and will continue to mandate that any non-oceanfront hotel or motel east of US 158 or NC1243 shall be within a short walking distance of either a private-deeded oceanfront beach access or public beach ocean access facility. Hotels and motels west of US 158 and fronting on Roanoke Sound shall provide private on-site access to Roanoke Sound for their guests.
'Once this change is adopted, it will be forwarded to the Coastal Resources Commission for consideration at their next regularly scheduled meeting."
It was Board consensus to authorize staff to move forward with the public hearing for the June 2, 2004, Board meeting on the proposed Land Use Plan changes to accommodate the hotel/motel development ordinance adopted at the March 3, 2004, Board meeting.

Continuation of Flags Ordinance discussion from earlier in today's meeting

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the revised ordinance, which, per the Board's direction earlier in today's meeting, excluded the American flag from the proposed regulations.
MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the revised ordinance regulating flags, with the exception of the American flag, as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance regulating flags, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

NEW BUSINESS

Report from Artwork Selection Committee
The report from the Artwork Selection Committee meeting of March 10, 2004, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

“ARTWORK BY ARTIST PEGGY WEST

The Committee unanimously passed a motion to purchase the acrylic painting "Beyond the Edge I" by artist Peggy West for the cost of $375.    

‘The Board unanimously passed a motion to purchase the watercolor painting "Sea Voyage" by artist Peggy West for the cost of $200.   

‘PLACEMENT OF ARTWORK AT TOWN HALL

It was Committee consensus to make the following artwork placements at Town Hall:

-  Move "Fan" from Admin Svcs hallway to across from Ladies rest room

-  Hang "The Priests of Secota" in the previous "Fan" location

-  Hang "Nobility With Mobility" horse over Planning front desk

-  Hang "Watching" in hallway behind front desk receptionists

-  Hang "Dream Catcher" on wall outside of Library

-  Hang "Grace" across from Code Compliance office

-  Hang "No Bull" across from Personnel Specialist office

-  Hang "Air Heart (I Spy)" across from employee lunch room

‘UPCOMING ART COMMITTEE MEETING

It was Committee consensus to cancel the April Committee meeting; the next meeting is scheduled for May 12, 2004, in the Library at Town Hall.”

Report from Citizens Advisory Committee

The report from the Citizens Advisory Committee meeting of March 8, 2004, was presented to the Board and read in part as follows:

"MINUTES APPROVAL

Minutes from the February 9, 2004 meeting were approved.  

'FESTIVAL OF THANKSGIVING

Festival Chairman Gregory provided a brief update of last year’s Thanksgiving Festival.  He stated the Festival survives from a lot of hard help from a very small volunteer group and is in desperate need of fresh ideas from new volunteers.  The consensus of both the Festival and CAC Committees was the YMCA is the best place to hold the annual event until a better location is secured.  Town resident Dave Masters suggested advertising the need for volunteers in the media with the condition that if the need is not met the event would be eliminated.  After serious discussion of several events, the CAC members blessed the Festival for another year.  Mr. Gregory asked each member to either volunteer or refer volunteers to assist with the Festival.  Advertising to solicit volunteers will be put on the Government Access Channel, the Town’s Broadcast Email and newsletter, and in the local newspaper.  

'EASTERN SURFING ASSOCIATION DISCUSSION 

This item was tabled for discussion to the April 12, 2004 meeting.

'PUBLIC SERVICE PROJECT
Russell Lay stated he would pick up information regarding public service projects on his visit to Florida in May.  Mr. Lay reported that Kevin Schwartz has researched various committees and municipalities with beatification programs.  Mr. Lay will contact the Kitty Hawk Beautification Committee to schedule a presentation later in the year.  Pat Moore a Master Gardner, offered to contact Susan Ruiz-Evans the NC Agriculture Extension Agent to arrange for Ms. Evans to speak to the CAC in coordination with the KH Beautification Committee. 

'SPECIAL EVENTS DISCUSSION

The CAC Committee and staff discussed the pros and cons for a special events form/application.  Mr. Lay questioned why the Town was not more supportive of events that are related to our nature i.e. surfing, hang gliding, kites etc. and felt offsite advertising should be allowed on the Jennette’s Pier beach area.  Town Manager Fuller stated that non-profit events have been allowed to take place on the beach with advertising sponsored banners (facing away from the roadway).  He also explained that organizations setting up for an event on the dry sand beach are required to request permission from each individual property owner prior to an event.  Town Manager Fuller discussed with the Committee different scenarios i.e. surfing competition, kite flying festival, Harley Davidson Bike Weekend and weddings that a special event permit or Outdoor Crowd Gathering Permit may be necessary.  After further dialogue Susan Boncek made the following motion:

'MOTION:  Ask staff to develop special event forms that would separate the type of event being held such as an outdoor crowd gathering, special event or wedding.  Appropriate forms should show whether special event is commercial, non-profit or individual with an appropriate fee for the number of people and type of event.

'The motion was seconded by Pat Moore and was unanimously passed by the Committee.

The CAC asked that this motion be forwarded to the Board of Commissioners for their review and consideration. 

'NEW BUSINESS

Town Manager Fuller reported that NC DOT has committed to cleaning out the ditch in South Nags Head by Easter.  The work will be contracted out.  Any trash/debris in the ditch and along the right of way will be removed but debris on private property or west of the ditch will not be picked up.  

'Mr. Fuller also announced that Highway 1243 is on NC DOT’s schedule to be re-paved in the upcoming fall.  The Division of Highways in Edenton is developing a plan to widen the road to either 24’ or 30’.  The Town supports the 24’ width. 

'ADJOURNMENT

The Committee adjourned at 10:06 a.m.”

Town Manager Fuller stated that there is a request from the Citizens Advisory Committee that staff be directed to prepare a Special Events Form.  Town Manager Fuller reported that staff has been working on the outdoor crowd gathering issue; there needs to be some changes to the process made but not at this time when staff is getting ready to enter the summer season.   Board members agreed.

Town Manager Fuller said that generally the wet sand beach is public right-of-way; the dry sand beach is privately-owned; these are not fixed lines.   
Comr. Sadler asked where does property owner's rights on the beach end and public right-of-way on the beach begin; Comr. Oakes noted that weddings on the beach is a growing industry.
It was Board consensus that the discussion of public right-of-way on the beach – what is public and what is private - be included on an upcoming agenda with a discussion paper provided by staff.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Nags Head Construction lawsuit

Town Attorney Ike McRee stated that on March 26, 2004, he argued in court to have dismissed the Nags Head Construction lawsuit that was filed in Fall 2003 challenging the Town’s adoption of the large structure ordinance.  The Superior Court granted the Town’s motion to dismiss the lawsuit.  He stated the lawsuit that is pending that makes the same allegations will be heard by the Superior Court in the next couple of months.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Request for Closed Session

Town Attorney Ike McRee requested a brief Closed Session to discuss a lawsuit filed by the Town against Hillco (representing Britthaven Nursing Home).

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER

Town Manager Fuller - Condemned oceanfront structures

A number of letters of condemnation/nuisance letters have been sent to owners of condemned oceanfront structures.   Staff's goal is to prepare all letters for distribution by the first of May 2004, to possibly bring them out of a condemned or a nuisance state. 

Town Manager Fuller - Easter Clean-up

Town Manager Fuller stated that it has been a difficult year for Public Works; there have been a lot of issues relating to wind.  The Town has been fortunate to get some help from the NC Dept. of Corrections.  Currently staff is doing a sweep of the Town in preparation for the upcoming Easter holiday weekend.

Town Manager Fuller - Two Memos in FYI Section – Street paving and Beach Accesses

Town Manager Fuller brought to the Board’s attention two (2) memos in the FYI section of their packages:  a memo concerning street paving priorities and a memo concerning the list of beach accesses that are opened for the upcoming Easter holiday weekend.

Town Manager Fuller - Overtime in Planning and Development Department

Planning and Development Department staff was authorized overtime funds last year by the Board and Town Manager Fuller noted that staff will be looking for funds for overtime for both the code compliance  and the building inspection sections.  He expressed his concern about a building inspector that may be out for a period of time due to injury.  Town Manager Fuller emphasized to Board members that they may be seeing some overtime requests in the Planning Department.

It was Board consensus to authorize staff to find the funds necessary to fund whatever overtime is necessary to keep the building inspection, code compliance, etc. processes on track.  

Town Manager Fuller stated that building permits needed because of Hurricane Isabel last year were free of charge until December 2003, per Board direction.   

Town Manager Fuller - Town Development

Town Manager Fuller reported that there is a lot of development occurring in the Town; staff is now meeting on a regular basis with new developers who are not happy to have to adhere to the Town’s ordinances.  Staff can only help within the limits of the ordinance; some developers want to expand but are maxed out on their existing lot coverage.  Town Manager Fuller wanted to make sure the Board was aware of the issues being seen and being addressed by staff.  Developers are creating new trends for existing lots because of the cost of land.

Comr. Sadler said that everyone should have to follow the rules/regulations being enforced by the Town and that were adopted for specific reasons.

Comr. Oakes feels the Town needs to review its ordinances and allow room for balance.   Town Manager Fuller brought forward the idea of ordinances that do not allow residential property to be developed commercially.

Town Manager Fuller is to investigate any other ways to assist businesses trying to address issues with existing property and bring back for Board discussion.  In addition, Town Manager Fuller is to bring back for Board review any issues with specific businesses whether it be the recombination of lots, handling nonconformities, waiving stormwater fees, etc.   Mayor Muller questioned if there could be a balance as there will still need to be some reasonable controls over commercial development.

Town Manager Fuller - Request for Closed Session

Town Manager Fuller requested a brief Closed Session to discuss the Town versus Hillco (Britthaven Nursing Home) lawsuit. 

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Muller - Septic Health Initiative meeting

Mayor Muller said that the Septic Health Initiative Committee met last week with the contractor Stone Environmental who is working on the Waste Management Plan.

Mayor Muller - Upcoming budget workshops

Mayor Muller asked Board members to bring their calendars with them at the April 21, 2004, mid month meeting in preparation for a discussion of scheduling budget workshop dates in late May and early June 2004.  Mayor Muller asked that the proposed budget workshop dates be emailed to him.

Mayor Muller - Newsletter

Mayor Muller distributed for Board review two (2) different types/grades of paper for use in the Town’s Newsletter; he requested Board authorization to change the newsletter paper to a higher quality of paper.  There was no consensus on this issue and Mayor Muller reserved the right to revisit the issue with the Board at a future meeting.

Comr. Oakes suggested soliciting email addresses for customers of the Town’s Newsletter; costs should be significantly reduced. 

Mayor Muller - Mayors meeting and discussion of occupancy tax

Mayor Muller reported that the Town of Southern Shores has withdrawn its request to modify the distribution of occupancy taxes.

Mayor Muller - Thank you to staff

Mayor Muller thanked staff for obtaining prisoners from the NC Department of Corrections and getting the Town cleaned up in time for the Easter holiday. 

Mayor Muller - Flexible school attendance policy

Mayor Muller stated that he has spoken to the Dare County Board and the Kitty Hawk Board about support of flexible attendance policy.  The Town of Southern Shores adopted a resolution in support of the flexible attendance policy last night.  This policy would allow families to choose where their children should go to school.  He said he would continue to work on this issue.  He asked the Board's support for a $10 membership fee to the North Beach Education Association whose goal is to promote education for all children in Dare County.

MOTION:   Mayor Muller made a motion to authorize the $10 annual membership fee in the North Beach Education Association with funds to come from the Governing Body Travel budget.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Murray.

Mayor Muller stated that attendance line flexibility would allow children to have a higher quality education; Mayor Muller explained that families in Town are moving in order that their children attend the desired school; the issue is choice for parents so children can attend the school with the best curriculum for their child.  The issue does not mean that a quality education cannot be provided by the Manteo schools.

Comr. Sadler feels the Board is going way beyond what it was charged to do by advocating membership in the North Beach Education Association and she cannot support the current Board's values.  She feels

Board members should go out individually but not as one entity as a Board.

Mayor Muller feels the Board is bringing forward the will of the citizens which is in accordance with the Town's Mission Statement.  Flexible attendance policy was in place until late last year; Mayor Muller has issue with those who state that the Town's issue was resolved back in 1998; things have changed since then.  He feels confident that the Board can let the Board of Education aware of things that are being done that are not acceptable to the Town. 
Mayor Pro Tem Murray stated that 92% of the survey respondents were in favor of a flexible school attendance line.

Comr. Sadler questioned the value of the survey; Mayor Muller explained that the survey was forwarded to parents with school age children only.   Comr. Sadler confirmed that the membership fee to NBEA will enable the organization to hold meetings in the Town's Board Room.   

Comr. Gray said that he is in support of the Town citizens and the flexible attendance policy is what they want.

Comr. Sadler wanted to make sure Board members were aware that there are many people in Nags Head who are upset with the survey and with the way the Board has taken a formal stand.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 – 1 with Comr. Sadler casting the NO vote.

Mayor Muller - Special Utility District for South Nags Head

This issue was brought forward by Ernest Bridgers during Audience Response earlier in today’s meeting.

Comr. Sadler confirmed with Town Manager Fuller that the proposed Jennette's Pier stormwater management project will have no effect on the South Nags Head drainage ditch.  Comr. Sadler wants to make sure that all those potentially impacted by the proposal presented by Mr. Bridgers is informed.

Comr. Gray said that the original purpose of the ditch was for drainage for the houses in that area.

Town Manager Fuller described the drainage path flow which extends past the South Fire Station toward the Roanoke Sound; further south stormwater drains to the National Park Service property.

Town Manager Fuller warned the Board to be careful with the establishment of a special tax district in the Town and to be careful with establishment of set parameters.  He also noted that stormwater drainage issues exist as much in the north of Town as in the south.

Mayor Muller feels that the key issue is to get the debris out of the west side of the ditch.

It was Board consensus to direct the Town Manager to obtain cost estimates to clean the west side of the South Nags Head drainage ditch for discussion at the April 21, 2004, mid-month meeting. 

Mayor Muller - Kelly's Restaurant noise issues

This issue was brought forward during today’s Audience Response by Albert Grimm of the Nags Head Pond Subdivision.  
Mayor Muller explained that the current noise ordinance allows an individual to file a complaint regardless of whether decibels are being violated.  

Comr. Gray argued that there are two (2) subdivisions that are affected by the noise at Kelly's Restaurant.
Comr. Oakes would like to see a compilation of noise levels reported for evaluation.  
It was Board consensus to include a discussion of the Kelly’s Restaurant noise issues on the agenda for the April 21, 2004, mid-month meeting.  Discussion will include a review of what has been learned from addressing the issues at Kelly’s Restaurant, noise levels in general, and the impacts on the surrounding neighborhoods.
Mayor Muller - Discussion of 2004 Festival of Thanksgiving

Mayor Muller stated that the Festival of Thanksgiving Committee met earlier this year to discuss the scope of the 2004 Festival.  The Committee is currently looking at the Friday – Sunday before Thanksgiving for the events.  Mayor Muller asked for volunteers from the audience who may be interested in serving as co-chair of the Festival Committee.

Mayor Muller and Comr. Sadler both expressed an interest in reviewing the final finance report from last year’s Festival of Thanksgiving.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray – Fire at Town line
Comr. Gray questioned the fire that occurred last night near the northern Town line – he believes it was started by fireworks; Deputy Fire Chief Kevin Zorc stated that he would report to Board members when he has reviewed the report of the fire. 

Comr. Sadler - Department Head monthly reports

Comr. Sadler said that very impressive statistics are provided in the monthly Department Head reports in the FYI sections of the Board’s packages.  Most of the statistics indicate how the Town is continuing to grow/develop.

Comr. Oakes - Customer Service

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Town Manager Fuller that staff is continuing with the customer service survey process. 

Comr. Oakes - Innovative septic systems

Comr. Oakes questioned action taken on innovative septic systems.  
Mayor Muller responded that the Town is not doing anything with the innovative septic systems at this time; some operating protocol may need to be modified, specifically the seasonal use of the systems.  
Town Manager Fuller noted that some of the peat systems have failed because of saltwater intrusion.

Comr. Oakes - Nellie Myrtle Pridgen’s store opens this weekend

Comr. Oakes encouraged everyone to visit the Nellie Myrtle Pridgen’s historic store on the Beach Road this weekend and view the new collection. 

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Murray made a motion to enter Closed Session to discuss the Town versus Hillco (Britthaven Nursing Home) lawsuit and to adjourn from that meeting to the April 21, 2004, mid-month meeting at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.  The time was 4:32 p.m.
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